

# EDUCATION SKILLS AND CULTURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

# 2.00 PM THURSDAY, 14 OCTOBER 2021

#### REMOTELY VIA TEAMS

# All mobile telephones to be switched to silent for the duration of the meeting

#### PART 1

- 1. Welcome and Roll Call
- 2. Chairs Announcements
- Declarations of Interest
- 4. Minutes of Previous Meeting (Pages 3 6)
- 5. Curriculum Reform Update (Pages 7 14)
- 6. Pre-Decision Scrutiny
  - To select appropriate items from the Cabinet Board agenda for pre-decision scrutiny (Cabinet Boards reports enclosed for Scrutiny Members)
- 7. Forward Work Programme 2020/21 (Pages 15 18)
- 8. Urgent Items
  Any urgent items (whether public or exempt) at the discretion of the Chairperson pursuant to Section 100B (4) (b) of the Local Government Act 1972

# K.Jones Chief Executive

Civic Centre Port Talbot

Thursday, 7 October 2021

## **Committee Membership:**

Chairperson: Councillor S.H.Reynolds

Vice Chairperson: Councillor R.Mizen

**Councillors:** M.Crowley, S.Harris, J.Jones, D.Keogh, S.Miller,

R.Phillips, M.Protheroe, S.Renkes, A.J.Richards, M.Spooner, D.Whitelock, R.W.Wood and J.Hale

\*Co-opted Voting Members

M.Caddick, A. Amor and L.Newman

\*Co-opted Non Voting Members

R.De Benedictis

#### Notes:

- (1) If Committee Members or non-Committee Members wish to have relevant items put on the agenda for future meetings, then please notify the Chief Executive/Chair eight days before the meeting.
- (2) If non-Committee Members wish to attend for an item of interest, then prior notification needs to be given (by 12.00 noon on the day before the meeting). Non-Committee Members may speak but not vote, or move or second any motion.
- (3) For pre scrutiny arrangements, the Chair will normally recommend forthcoming executive items for discussion/challenge. It is also open to Committee Members to request items to be raised though Members are asked to be selective here in regard to important issues.
- (4) The relevant Cabinet Board Members will also be invited to be present at the meeting for Scrutiny/ Consultation purposes.
- (5) Would the Scrutiny Committee Members please bring the Cabinet Board papers with them to the meeting.

## Minutes of the Education Skills and Culture Scrutiny Committee

2 September 2021

Remotely via Teams

Chairperson: Councillor S.H.Reynolds

Vice Chairperson: Councillor R.Mizen

**Councillors**: M.Crowley, D.Keogh, S.Miller, R.Phillips,

A.J.Richards, D.Whitelock, R.W.Wood and

J.Hale

Officers In C.Millis, H.Lewis, I.Guy, J.Burge, R.Crowhurst, K.Gilbert, J.Merrifield, T.Davies and C.Davies

Cabinet Invitees: Councillors A.R.Lockyer and L.Jones

#### 1. <u>DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST</u>

The following Members made a declaration of interest at the commencement of the meeting:

Cllr S Reynolds Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as she is a Governor at YGG Gawun-Cae-Gurwen but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr R Mizen Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as he is a Governor at Cwmafan Primary School and Ysgol Cwm Brombil but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr M Crowley Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as he is a Governor at Awel y Môr Primary School and

Tywyn Primary School but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr D Keogh Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as he is a Governor at Ysgol Cwm Brombil but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr S Miller Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as she is a Governor at Melin Primary School but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr D Whitelock Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as he is a Governor at Ysgol Cwm Brombil but has dispensation to speak and vote.

Cllr R Wood Re: Admissions/Capacity in

Schools as he is a Governor at

Ysgol Bae Baglan but has

dispensation to speak and vote.

# 2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the 22<sup>nd</sup> July 2021 were approved.

# 3. ADMISSION/CAPACITY IN SCHOOLS

Following the request from a previous Education, Skills and Culture Forward Work Programme Session. Members were provided with information and data in relation to the admission, capacity of pupils and placements to Neath Port Talbot schools.

Officers highlighted that the figures in the report may fluctuate as a result of last minute admission changes following the first day of school at the beginning of the new academic year.

A question was raised around the number of pupils that were enrolled at Ysgol Bae Baglan. Officers explained that in the report it stated that there were 1352 pupils, however, the figures consisted of admission figures as per the Council's Admission Policy and were not inclusive of Nursery pupils or pupils within the special unit. It was discussed that Members would prefer to have all pupils within a school presented rather than those of statutory school age admitted via the Admissions Policy. Therefore requested that a further report be brought back to a future meeting containing the additional figures.

Discussions took place around the successful appeals within the report. It was noted that following the successful appeals procedure the pupils would have access to their first choice of school.

The Chair received notification of a question from a Co-opted Member of the Committee, which was shared with the committee. It read:

The following question was raised on behalf of a co-opted member of the Committee.

- 'How has the calculation of student places in school been calculated and generated? Is it based on overall area of school buildings, cleaning area of schools or the size of class rooms?
- What are the class sizes within the schools on the list?
- What are the teaching numbers in each of the schools?'

Officers explained that they would need to gather this information from the schools and would respond directly with the Co-opted member and share the response with the Committee.

Following scrutiny, the report was noted.

# 4. FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 2020/21

The Forward Work Programme was noted, subject to the inclusion of the following items:

- The admission/capacity report to be brought back to a future meeting with the inclusion of nursery and special unit pupil figures for further discussion.
- Childcare Capacity in the County Borough and the effect that the pandemic has had on the service.

Councillor S.H.Reynolds Chairperson

20921 Page 5

This page is intentionally left blank



#### NEATH PORT TALBOT COUNTY BOROUGH COUNCIL

# Education, Skills and Culture Scrutiny Committee 14 October 2021

#### Report of the Head of Education Development

#### **Matter for Information**

#### Wards Affected:

All Wards

Report Title. Curriculum Reform Update

#### **Purpose of the Report:**

To provide members with information on the rollout of the Curriculum for Wales and how Neath Port Talbot schools are being supported

# **Executive Summary:**

This report will provide information on how the Education Development Service addresses support for the rollout of the curriculum for Wales

# **Background:**

The Minister for Education and the Welsh Language has published the 'Renew and Reform' plan, setting out the Welsh Government's approach to supporting the education system in responding to the two clear challenges schools currently face: responding to the impacts of COVID-19 on learners and preparing for reform. Current position

The Curriculum for Wales provides a once in a generation chance to revolutionise the quality of opportunity for our children and young people. Preparation for curriculum reform has put NPT in a strong position to respond to the impacts of the pandemic,

recognising that now more than ever, the central importance of the four purposes of the curriculum for the children and young people in Neath Port Talbot.

The government's emphasis is on wellbeing and flexibility and the Curriculum for Wales will continue to be implemented in primary schools, maintained nursery schools, and non-maintained nursery settings from September 2022. There is a recognition that secondary schools have faced specific challenges such as managing qualifications, which, in some instances, have affected their readiness for curriculum delivery. Therefore the Minister has taken the decision to provide some additional flexibility for schools where they judge that they need it. In 2022, schools which are ready to roll out the curriculum to Year 7 may do so, but this will not be mandatory until 2023, with rollout to Years 7 and 8 together. The reform of qualifications will play a fundamental role in the success of the curriculum. The ambition and purpose behind the curriculum must be matched by the qualifications system. The flexibility for secondary schools in 2022 will provide space for the sector to work closely with Qualifications Wales over the coming year to co-construct a high-quality set of qualifications which are aligned with the philosophies of the new curriculum, and to capitalise on emerging opportunities around assessment methods. Beyond 2023, roll out of the Curriculum for Wales will follow on a year by year basis, and the first qualifications designed specifically for Curriculum for Wales will be awarded in the 2026 to 2027 academic year as planned.

Welsh government has produced guidance to support schools with a common set of expectations, priorities and supporting information for curriculum design and effective learning and teaching. To do this, it brings together 2 previous key documents, 'Curriculum for Wales: The Journey to 2022' and 'Guidance on learning in schools and settings: coronavirus'. The guidance helps schools to focus on:

# What should learners learn and why?

All curriculum development should have a clear purpose in mind. A clear understanding of the purpose of learning and why specific knowledge, skills and experiences are important helps focus the planning of progress and learning and teaching. The knowledge, skills and experiences learners acquire and the outcome of learning should contribute to learners embodying the four purposes. The statements of what matters set out the key understanding learners must develop and the mandatory cross-curricular skills (literacy, numeracy and digital skills). This has been a central part of the NPT learning and teaching strategy which has been shared with all schools, Welsh government and Estyn.

#### What should progress in that learning look like?

Curriculum design, allied to effective learning and teaching, should enable learners to make meaningful progress. The process of curriculum design should determine what knowledge, skills and experiences will support learners to progress both in the short term and over time, and how these should be sequenced. In Curriculum for Wales, the principles of progression and the statements of what matters, which form the mandatory basis for progression, must directly inform planning for progression. These also offer a useful tool for building progression for learners in response to the disruption of COVID-19. To do this, staff within and across schools and settings will need a shared understanding of this progression - what progress should look like across learners' journeys, how they should be supported to progress and how they are progressing. This will provide a strong foundation for assessing that progress as a fundamental part of learning and teaching. In developing shared understanding, schools and practitioners should ensure high expectations for progression across the 3 to 16 continuum of education and beyond. The NPT school improvement team continue to meet Welsh government representatives to discuss progression and this is helping to inform the plan.

The purpose of assessment is to support each individual learner to make progress. Assessment is critical to understanding learners' strengths and areas for development and is an integral part of curriculum design. It should inform what specific support and challenge learners need to reach their full potential, and their next steps in learning. This requires a clear understanding of the purpose of learning and expected progression. In developing assessment approaches, practitioners should consider what they expect progress to look like and how they will know learners are progressing.

This assessment should not be used to determine the performance of practitioners or schools or for any other means of accountability.

#### Shared expectations for Curriculum roll-out

There are three phases to the roll-out:

**Engagement –** Schools are expected to develop an understanding of the conceptual model of the curriculum - this involves schools engaging and sense-making with materials and literature, and developing or updating their vision, engaging within and beyond school. Reflect on current practice and learning from responding to COVID-19. This is happening in all NPT schools

**Designing, planning and trialling –** Schools are expected to develop high-level curriculum and assessment design, informed by the guidance, and take forward priorities to support curriculum realisation set out in their school development plan. Trial aspects of design, new approaches and pedagogy, using the learning to evaluate and refine their approach. Nearly all NPT schools are currently in this phase of development.

Evaluation and preparation for first teaching – Schools will be expected to evaluate initial designs and trial further approaches. Establish medium-term planning for future roll-out. Schools in NPT will move towards this process throughout this academic year

Page 10

and beyond. The Welsh government HWB website outlines clearly the key work each school is expected to undertake in each phase and how they are to evolve teaching. Effective learning and teaching is central to the success of the curriculum. Practitioners should develop understanding of how different pedagogical approaches can support the realisation of different aspects of the curriculum. Practitioners should identify the blend of different approaches that will best serve learners, and be empowered to make choices about how they teach (with a clear rationale for those choices). As a result the school improvement team in NPT has developed and shared a learning and teaching strategy with all schools. The rationale is based on the position that in order to realise a purpose led curriculum for all learners aged 3-16 then we need to develop pupils' higher order thinking skills. The effective teaching of which we believe will support children and young people in NPT to realise the four purposes of the curriculum. All NPT schools will be encouraged to contribute to the National Pedagogy Project ('Talk Pedagogy') which has been developed to facilitate conversation, collaboration and enquiry in order to support the exploration and reflection on the pedagogical principles and approaches.

Also, NPT schools are being encouraged to engage with professional learning and networks. Practitioners need to be supported by effective professional learning to develop their knowledge, skills and capabilities. This should include engagement with support offered by school improvement services in the Local Authority as well as a range of academic literature and evidence-based research. It should also include engagement, support and input from higher education institutions. As a result, the school improvement team in NPT has forged new partnerships with Swansea University, the University of Wales Trinity St. David's and the Open University. Schools and settings should work collaboratively in formal and informal networks to share emerging thinking and practice. The National Network (an open platform, with opportunities available for all interested practitioners in Wales to get involved in national co-construction to address our shared challenges and opportunities) offers important opportunities to engage on is well as a support of the country and

feed directly into the ongoing national direction. All NPT schools have been encouraged to join these national networks.

#### **Additional information**

Aspects of the curriculum and learning and teaching relating to Religion, Values and Ethics (RVE) must accord with the locally agreed syllabus in schools without a religious character. There are additional requirements for RVE for foundation, voluntary-controlled and voluntary-aided schools that have a religious character. These requirements are set out in the RVE guidance, on which a public consultation has been carried out.

# Informal feedback from Estyn during thematic review on support for NPT schools

- NPT has a strong, shared vision for the Curriculum for Wales
- It makes sense and is clearly articulated
- There is a strong moral purpose at its core and there is a clear focus on vulnerable and disadvantaged learners
- There is a clear link between the language of the purposes and the language of metacognition
- The NPT team have shown bravery in asking schools to re-think and review their curriculum with a focus on the why
- There is a clear approach to deepening thinking in NPT schools
- There are useful links with partners in particular a symbiotic relationship with HEI and the Inclusion services
- Powerful examples of how hugely helpful partnerships exist with external and internal partners when discussing curriculum design

- There is clear recognition of the need to support and improve teaching
- There is a strong emphasis on learning

## **Financial Impacts:**

No implications

#### **Integrated Impact Assessment:**

'There is no requirement to undertake an Integrated Impact Assessment as this report is for information purposes'.

## **Valleys Communities Impacts:**

All schools are involved in this process

## **Workforce Impacts:**

No implications

#### **Legal Impacts:**

No implications

#### **Consultation:**

'There is no requirement for external consultation on this item'

#### **Recommendations:**

Matter for information – no recommendations required.

## Implementation of Decision:

Matter for information – no recommendations required.

# **Appendices:**

No Appendices are attached to this report

#### **Officer Contact:**

Mike Daley – Lead Education Support Officer m.daley@npt.gov.uk Chris Millis – Head of Education Development <u>c.d.millis@npt.gov.uk</u>



# Agenda Item

# **Education, Skills and Culture Scrutiny Committee – Forward Work Programme 2021/22**

Meeting Date	Agenda Item	Contact Officer
2021		
18 <sup>th</sup> March	Update Report on Libraries	Andrew Thomas
	Report on the work of Cynnydd and the Wellbeing Service	Andrew Thomas
29 <sup>th</sup> April	Meeting cancelled	
10 <sup>th</sup> June –  Separate June  28 <sup>th</sup> June  51	<ul> <li>An update on the impact Covid-19 has had on Education and Leisure services;</li> <li>How has the return to schools been, any issues etc, overcome or still challenging,</li> <li>Assessment in lieu of exams, how is it going/gone</li> <li>Staff morale in Council, classroom and wider provision,</li> <li>New curriculum prep. Simple quick rendering of what was said at school standards.</li> <li>Adult Education activities</li> <li>Childcare - as furlough ends after summer what will be the issues for providers / do we know? How many operating</li> </ul>	Andrew Thomas/ Chris Millis

22 <sup>nd</sup> July	Please see Cabinet Board FWP for items	
2 <sup>nd</sup> September	Update on capacity at Schools – First and Second Choice	Andrew Thomas / Helen
14 <sup>th</sup> October	Update on Youth and Community Activity (included on Cabinet Board)	Jason Heaney/ Angeline Spooner-Cleverly
ס	Curriculum Reform Update	Chis Millis and Mike Daley
<b>B</b> t November	WESP (on cabinet papers	
25 <sup>th</sup> November	Draft Corporate Recovery Plan - Priorities	Caryn Furlow-Harris
	Report on school capacity including nursery and special unit figures	John Burge
2022		
19 <sup>th</sup> January (moved from 6	Childcare Capacity in the County Borough following the effect of the pandemic	Hayley Lervy
jan to fit in with WESP timescales)		
17 <sup>th</sup> February	Consider the impacts that the pandemic has had	
•	on Schools - including the impacts from the loss of	
	attendance and wellbeing on pupils and teachers	
	–This will be included in Cabinet Board Report –	

τ	
מ	
Q	
Ø	
_	ı

	Pupil Attendance update	
31 <sup>st</sup> March	Items to be confirmed	

This page is intentionally left blank